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5th April 2010 
To MAN Newsletter

The prospect of  a new book detailing apple varieties of  the Welsh Marches was exciting – not least because it was to be produced by members of  MAN whose reputation as orchard experts and enthusiasts is well-known.  Kemerton Conservation Trust (KCT) has had an association with MAN stretching back several years.  Although we are remote from the main area of  MAN’s activities and therefore rarely attend events, nevertheless we remain staunch members.  When the appeal for sponsors of  Welsh Marches Pomona went out KCT was keen to help and awaited publication with considerable excitement.  We were not disappointed – the book is just superb.  It is beautifully designed, very well written, with excellent illustrations – and very informative.  However, the book has had an unforeseen effect on KCT here at Kemerton.  It has inspired us to expand our collection !

The book details 31 apple varieties and I realised that many names were new to us.  In our collection we have more than 200 varieties but on checking I found that we were lacking 20 listed in the book. 
The publication of  the book came as the Trust was halfway through a grant scheme awarded to it by Natural England via The National Trust – ‘Conserving and Restoring Traditional Orchards in England’.  Our project under the scheme encompasses a range of  activities based around the restoration, establishment and promotion of  orchards.  The addition of  20 new ‘local’ varieties of  apple fi ts perfectly in it.  We decided to try and achieve it in two stages – obtaining 10 in a fi rst tranche.  But how?

I rang a couple of  MAN members and was directed to Mike Porter.  I had not known that he has most of  the varieties in his own collection!  Mike was extremely helpful.  We had left getting graftwood very late but the harsh winter had slowed things down enough to leave a small window.  I contacted Kevin O’Neal of  Walcott Organic Nurseries, who does all our grafting work and he held back his last few rootstocks.  Mike was fantastic – within 48 hours of  my phone call the graftwood arrived by post and I took them across to the nursery at Drakes Broughton.  Knowing that these varieties are unusual to rare Kevin has grafted as many as possible.  KCT will take two trees of  all 10 varieties but if  Kevin is successful he may have some surplus.  I mention this because there may be MAN members out there who have been similarly inspired to obtain the varieties included in the book.  If  you are then may I suggest that you contact Kevin to register your interest: tel. 01905 841587, walcotnursery@btconnect.com.

If  all goes well I will be contacting Mike next winter to enquire about scions for the other 10 varieties.  I believe that our experience demonstrates the value of  the book.  It clearly provides important historical information, excellent illustrations and keys to aid identifi cation but it is going to play a big role in the conservation of  many uncommon and rare varieties.  Huge congratulations to Mike and to MAN!

John Clarke
Conservation Advisor to Kemerton Conservation Trust
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being Willow and Poplar”.  They also say “The 

larvae are found from June to August, when 

they pupate in the soil, emerging as moths the 

following May.  The eggs are laid on the upper 

surface of leaves.  Usually the caterpillars are 

few enough to be picked off by hand”.  

So I will keep checking to see whether I am 

the lucky one to get an infestation of these 

attractive moths.

Richard Wheeler
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I’m very proud of these two youngsters you can 

see in the photos. The experienced orchardists 

among our readers will wonder why: they’re 

not very good examples of grafting techniques. 

However, I did these on the first day of the  

Orcharding Course organised by Sheila at New 

Forest Farm, above Hay, on a rather bleak 

day in early March. Our course instructor 

was Cormac Griffith and after some quite 

concentrated ‘hands-on’ pruning practice, as 

a special treat, we were shown how to prepare 

scions and rootstocks, using sample material 

that Cormac had brought from Ireland (in his 

suitcase, to avoid confiscation by RyanAir!). 

	

To my amazement, my two puny little twigs 

have survived and are growing well. I will 

now have to find room for ‘Rawley’s Seeding’ 

- apparently “a seedling of Cox with similar 

taste but hardier, fruit medium, oblong and 

soft flesh” (as it says on the Irish Seed Saver’s 

web site) and “Greasey’s Pippin” which is an 

Irish cider apple.

Recent orchard training courses 
This last year has been a very busy one for MAN committee 
members with the final publication of the Welsh Marches 
Pomona  our main  concern.  However, a couple of informal 
training courses were arranged in members’ orchards, with a 
few friends invited and both were very  successful.  Numbers 
have to be restricted  to about 15,  depending on the site and 
the subject, but we must try and repeat them,  with all members 
given the opportunity to attend.

There is a range of  fruit trees, of all shapes, 

sizes and ages at Wye View which I thought 

would present Cormac with any topic he chose 

to discuss!  They include young maiden trees  

planted against a south facing wall in 2009 

and which will be fan and espalier trained 

(hopefully) over the next few summers, some 

cordons planted against an old metal gate in 

the vegetable garden about five years ago, an 

orchard of half-standard apples and plums, 

planted far too closely in 1974, (before we 

moved here) and including two old Blenheim 

Orange trees, one demonstrating how an 

ancient fallen tree can be propped up and 

allowed to show the life force still there,  and 

a garden of old espalier-trained trees, planted 

soon after the house was built in 1890,  in 

constant need of restorative pruning, but still 

cropping well.

The members on Sunday, not all the same who 

were present on Saturday, ranged from keen 

beginners to experienced pruners and Cormac 

obviously enjoyed answering all questions 

as he demonstrated pruning techniques, 

with interesting discussions  going on all the 

time.  Two members on Cormac’s course, 

Paul Evans and his wife Sandi, (see below for 

the course held at his orchard) had  been at 

Wye View on a winter pruning course back in 

January 1993, followed in July by a summer 

pruning course, with our member, Fred Essex-

Clegg, from Birmingham, a very experienced 

horticulturalist, acting as tutor. Paul, on his 

return visit to my orchard,  recalled tips and  

words of wisdom he had learned then from  

Fred Clegg.  As on the Saturday, Cormac later 

demonstrated grafting again and the trainees 

had a go, and each had two Irish varieties, 

potted up, to take away. After a long day and 

a warm-up tea, he  was flying back to Ireland, 

leaving some very enthusiastic pupils, all with 

the confidence to have a go at their own trees.  

We all learn so much at any training course 

we attend, from the tutor, the venue, and each 

other and we hope to hold more courses and, 

as members gain confidence, they will want to 

come to work at our own ‘museum orchards’ 

and put their skills into practice. 

Sheila Leitch

Wye View, winter 
pruning & grafting

New Forest Farm, winter pruning & grafting
	

Cormac’s pruning advice was clear and most 

helpful and I went home to practise on my own 

trees. The pears in particular needed some 

drastic action, so I am delighted that a much 

better crop seems to be coming along (but that 

might just be the good growing weather we’ve 

had this year). Also in use on the course was 

a Niwhacki ladder that our Chairman, Peter 

Austerfield, had brought along. I’m fairly rugged 

but no spring chicken so the advantages of its 

super light weight and independently adjustable 

tripod legs were much appreciated: the firm 

subsequently got from an order from me. 

The whole day was extremely enjoyable and 

our thanks go to the hosts for the splendid 

refreshments in their friendly farmhouse 

kitchen. I hope their trees have benefitted from 

our administrations!                                                       

Celia Kirby

New photo of 
young trees in pots 

to follow

C/U of graft
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MAN member Paul Evans had invited us along 

to an event at his eight year old orchard near 

Leominster where he felt that the trees, all 

planted in traditional rows on M25 rootstock, 

were ready for some taming. 

Summer pruning has many advantages, 

not least that we can judge the health and 

character of the tree when it is in leaf and 

cropping.  Nick felt it was important to get to 

know our individual trees in this way.

Young trees should be allowed to crop before 

attempting any pruning and at this stage 

the only pruning should be to promote wide 

angle branches rather than narrow ones, 

primarily because they are much stronger.  

Nick favoured the centre leader style rather 

than the open goblet style as this allows us to 

always cut back to the main stem, cutting single 

branches out rather than trimming perimeter 

growth and allowing less congestion and more 

strong new growth.

For those with limited time to spare, summer 

pruning can be combined with thinning. As 

everyone there admitted to not thinning their 

fruit enough the prospect of making it part of 

the pruning process may even encourage us 

reluctant thinners to be more ruthless.

Another myth Nick dispelled was the importance 

of making clean cuts with secateurs 

He explained that a blade goes straight through 

the cell walls whereas hand twisting the 

laterals does less damage to the cells, leaving 

the wound less prone to disease.

For stone fruit such as plums and cherries, 

peaches and apricots summer is, of course, 

the only time to prune.  After September 1 the 

risk of causing infection with diseases such as 

silver leaf is too great.  Thinning is even more 

important with plums than with apples as not 

only are branches often broken under the 

weight of too many fruit but disease can spread 

rapidly through touching fruit causing much of 

the crop to be lost.

Commercial growers of Victoria plums 

remove 8 out of 10 fruit which may seem 

a bit excessive to amateurs but is certainly 

an indication of the direction in which to go.  

General pruning of stone fruit trees should be 

more conservative, with no more than 8 or 9 

cuts made in a year.

It was certainly a fascinating and unusual 

afternoon and our thanks go to Nick and 

Paul  – and also to Sandi for the lovely tea and 

cream scones.

Sylvia O’Brien

A summer pruning afternoon

One of the questions I often get asked at apple 

events is ‘How do I prune my apple tree?’  

It’s a very difficult question to give a helpful 

answer to as so much depends on the owner’s 

expectations, the rootstock, the health and well-

being of the tree, its fruiting habits, the allotted 

space, previous pruning and so on.  And of 

course, all the experts have their own theories 

and favourite ways of doing things.  

Invariably I am reminded of the image of apple 

trees at Powis Castle, pruned into elongated 

domes echoing the shape of the famous yew 

hedges and underplanted with ornamentals.  

I have no idea what the crop is like but that 

is probably of little importance in this setting 

where the accent is on a grand aesthetic 

design.  

As I said, it all depends…….!

So many of us are locked into the idea of pruning apple 
trees in the winter that it was quite an eye-opener to 
watch Nick Dunn, Managing Director of Frank Matthews, 
demonstrating pruning on a sunny July afternoon., 
reports Sylvia O’Brien.  

The traditional gardens at Powis Castle, where even 
the fruit trees must be regimented

The National Orchard Forum
This most useful site, at 

www.nat-orchard-forum.org.uk 

features many items of interest to keen 

orchardists, including a twice-yearly 

Newsletter. 
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The Herefordshire Pomona CD contains 

copies of all the 77 coloured plates from The 

Herefordshire Pomona, originally published 

by the Woolhope Naturalists’ Field Club of 

Herefordshire in 1885. The corresponding 

sections and text descriptions of the 432 

varieties of fruit illustrated on the plates are 

included, as are the lists of local cider apples 

and pears and the lists of varieties which the 

Woolhope Club recommended for planting.  

The Vintage Fruit CD contains 290 separate 

descriptions of cider varieties and 107 

descriptions of perry pears, all taken from hard 

to obtain reference works, 

Prices  £16.00 per copy, inc p and p in the 

UK.

Full Colour Postcard Reproductions Seven 

plates from The Herefordshire Pomona, in 

postcard format (6’’ x 4’’). 

Price £2.00 per pack, plus 50p  post and 

packing for up to two packs, thereafter PLUS 

15p per pack.

Apples of the Welsh Marches describes 

54 old varieties of apples cultivated in the 

traditional orchards of the region, plus 24 

further varieties grown here extensively in the 

past and still found in local farm orchards.  

Price  £5.00 inc p and p in the UK.

Back Numbers of the MAN  Newsletter 

Many of the articles featured contain advice 

and ideas which have stood the test of time 

and still make an interesting read. Copies of 

last year’s issue of Apples and Pears (Vol 2. 

No. 2) are also available.  

Prices  Nos 1to 6 (1995 to 2000) £4.00:  

Nos 7 to 12 (2001 to 2006) £7.00:  All 12: 

£10.00, all including p and p in the UK. Vol. 2, 

Nos. 1 and 2, £2.00 ea.  including p and p.

MAN Library List, managed by Sheila Leitch

Price   £2.00 inc. p and p in the UK.

To Order:  Preferably download an order form 

from www,marcherapple.net/books.htm or 

write to Diggory Kempton, the Membership 

Secretary, Marcher Apple Network, Brook 

House, Hopesay, CRAVEN ARMS, Shropshire, 

SY7 8HD. Cheques should be made payable 

to Marcher Apple Network. Wholesale price 

list on request.

Welsh Marches Pomona is written by Mike 

Porter and illustrated by Maragret Gill. It  

contains beautifully illustrated descriptions of 

31 varieties of local apples, some of which have 

never featured in the apple literature. Life-size 

views of ripe fruit and blossom at both pink 

bud and fully open stages, plus line drawings 

of leaves and sections of fruit make this a truly 

unique reference work.

Hardback format, 300mm × 230mm; full 

colour throughout. 96 pp.

Price £25.00 + £5.00 p and p (UK)

Cider Apple and Perry Pear Group 
The cider apple crop last year was very poor in 

most orchards. The fruit was very small which 

meant that more apples had to be picked up 

to the tonne! Conversely, the perry pear crop 

was very good. However, this year’s apple 

crop seems to be much better, despite the 

extremely dry weather.

In 2007 I purchased an Eggleton Styre maiden 

tree from Bernwode Fruit Tree nursery that 

had been grafted from a tree imported from 

Tasmania. Last year it produced fruit and after 

careful study find that it fits the description 

given in the Herefordshire Pomona. Graft- 

wood has been taken to further propagate this 

variety which was thought to be lost. We are 

grateful to Bernwode for this find. 

Displays of cider fruit and perry pears were 

produced at the Big Apple (Much Marcle) 

and cider fruit at Leominster Apple Day and 

the Herefordshire Food Festival. All attracted 

considerable interest from the general public 

and we heard many tales from childhoods 

spend in cider orchards that have now been 

destroyed. The grubbing out of these old 

orchards is the main cause of old varieties of 

fruit being lost to future generations.

East Malling Research is carrying out DNA 

analysis of all the perry pear varieties in 

the National Collection at Hartpury. This is 

wonderful news as it wil make identification 

easier and more certain. It is to be hoped 

that a similar study can be done on cider fruit.           

I understand that some work is being done 

in this field but so far I have been unable to 

access it.

It is our contuinuing task to try and find ‘lost’ 

varieties. In addition, it is vital to find as many as 

possible of the varieties introduced subsequent 

to the publication of the early Pomonas, 

particularly those grown on the Welsh side of 

the Marches. Those of you who have ancient 

trees, the name of which is unknown but was 

used for cider-making, may have a variety that 

is of interest. We would like to hear from you. 

A brief description of the tree and the fruit 

would help.

Richard Cheshire


